
 

 

 

 

LIBERATING THE 990 DATA FOR HEALTHY COMMUNITIES  

 
 

 

The Affordable Care Act creates an opportunity for hospital organizations, numerous 
governmental public health agencies, and other stakeholders to accelerate 
community health improvement by conducting triennial community health needs 
assessments (CHNA) and adopting related implementation strategies that address 
priority health needs. Under the Affordable Care Act, hospital organizations satisfy 
their annual community benefit obligations by meeting those new requirements 
which are described in section 501(r)(3). In addition, hospital organizations have 
new requirements for reporting and for paying taxes. 

When it comes to health care, not for profit a stronger case can be made to the 
importance of scrutinizing the role of not for profits. Hospitals play a vital role in 
many communities. There is growing questioning of the not for profit status for most 
of them. Section 9007 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, creating a 
new 504(r) of the Internal Revenue Code, lists  “Additional Requirements for 
Charitable Hospitals,” to increase the accountability and “charitability” of tax-exempt 
hospitals. 

Section 9007 requires tax-exempt “hospital organizations” requires hospitals to 
conduct a community health needs assessment at least once every three years and 
implement a strategy to meet the needs identified through the assessment; 

●​ Have in place and widely publicize a financial assistance policy for making 
available free or reduced-cost care to eligible persons, which must include 



eligibility criteria and procedures for applying for and calculating eligibility for 
assistance.  

●​ An exempt hospital must also provide emergency care without discrimination 
regardless of financial eligibility; 

●​ limit the amount that those who are eligible for financial assistance are 
charged for emergency or medically necessary care to the rates “generally 
billed to individuals who have insurance”; and 

●​ Not engage in “extraordinary collection actions” before determining financial 
assistance eligibility. 

Liberating the 990 Data for Healthy Communities Liberating the IRS 990 Data for 
Healthy Communities synthesizes community health data from multiple sources into 
a database suited for a variety of audiences such as individuals, community groups, 
healthcare providers and the media. 

 
 Liberating the IRS 990 data project for healthy communities provides 
user-friendly information, events, and tools for citizen’s engagement in order to 
create healthy communities for all Americans. The ACA provides an excellent vehicle 
to study the healthcare needs in communities, develop and implement a plan to 
meet the particular needs. Engaging citizens to make their local communities healthy 
by leveraging the federal IRS community benefit requirement for not for profit 
healthcare institutions, particularly the community health assessment as defined in 
the 990 forms. 
 
Liberating the IRS 990 Data for Healthy Communities synthesizes community health 
data from multiple sources into a database suited for a variety of audiences such as 
individuals, community groups, healthcare providers and the media. 
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